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Dates to Remember 
February 13 ExploraTalk 

February 23 Potluck 

March 2 Bulletin Deadline 

March 4 Bus Rally 

March 7 Board Meeting 

 

 

 

 

 

Current schedules at: 
 www.obsidians.org or 

Register-Guard ï Outdoors ï Tuesday 
 

Visit our Facebook page: 
www.facebook.com/#!/theobsidians 
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 2018 Bus Rally 
Sunday, March 4, 2ï4  at the Obsidian Lodge 

T  O     O     to join 
us for the annual Bus Trips Rally at the Lodge on Sunday, March 4, 2ï4 .  This 

will be a time to hear trip leaders share details about the trips, ask questions, pick up a 
copy of the yearly bus trips schedule, and sign up for trips you are interested in.  

Where will the bus take us this year? Here are a few hints: late spring bird watching, 
a special gourmet lunch, a brand new carousel, local nonprofits, museums (all very dif-
ferent), a laser light show, adventure rides and lots more. We have a fun year planned. 
Bus trips provide a great opportunity to spend time with old and new friends while tour-
ing the countryside. The rally will feature a slide show of photos from past bus trips. 
The Concessions Committee will have Obsidians merchandise for saleðwatch for new 
items. Refreshments will be served and we will have some great door prizes! 

Basic Climb School 2018 

A   ,  C  C    as we plan for 
the annual Basic Climb School. We look forward to teaching the mountaineer-

ing skills that students will need to safely climb Pacific Northwest peaks. Beginning 
April 2 the Obsidians and Eugene Mountain Rescue will once again teach the funda-
mentals of rock and snow 
travel in classroom and field 
sessions. 

The classroom sessions will 
focus on knots, rope tech-
niques, and equipment. We 
will also have two field ses-
sions where the classroom ma-
terial will be put into use. For 
both the classroom and field 
sessions, we will have a high 
instructor-to-student ratio, in 
order to help everyone with the 
skills. The cost is $80 for Ob-
sidians or Eugene Mountain 
Rescue members, and $110 for 
nonmembers. Following the 
class, the Obsidians will be 
hosting graduation climbs for 
Climb School participants to 
put some of the new skills into 
practice. The climb fees for the 
graduation climbs are not in-
cluded in the Climb School 
cost and the locations will be 
determined as the Obsidian 
climb schedule is developed. 
Watch these pages and the 
website for more information to 
come. 

Online registration opens Feb. 16 at midnight [12:01 ]. The class is ex-
pected to fill up quickly. For details go to the Obsidian homepage: 
www.obsidians.org, then click on the Climbs link. 

ñYou can always count on the Obsidians 
to teach Climb School!ò 

This photo from Climb School 1960 shows 
Brian Gannon demonstrating the proper belay technique. 
Photo by Mirko J. Pitner for the Register-Guard. 

http://www.obsidians.org
http://www.obsidians.org
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OBSIDIANS, INC 
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Website: www.obsidians.org  

 

Board of Directors 
John Cooper, President  

Lyndell Wilken, Vice President  
Maryanne Reiter, Secretary  
Stewart Hoeg, Treasurer  

Dave Cooper, Sharon Cutsforth,  
Marci Hansen, Todd Larsen, 
Lana Lindstrom, Kathy Randall 
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Wednesday of each month, except October 
when it is the Wednesday after the Annual 
Meeting. There is no August meeting. 

 

Committee Chairpersons 
Bus ................................... Sharon Cutsforth 
Climbs .............................. Maryanne Reiter 
Concessions ........................... Carla Cooper 
Conservation/SciEd .................. Jorry Rolfe 
Entertainment ...... L. Lindstrom/Emily Rice 
Extended Trips ................... Lana Lindstrom 
Finance .................................. Stewart Hoeg 
Lodge Building ...................... Dave Cooper 
Lodge Grounds ..................... John Jacobsen 
Librarian/Historian ....... Lenore McManigal 
Membership ........................ Diane Schecter 
Online ................................... Wayne Deeter 
Publications .............................. Lou Maenz 
Publicity ................................ Marci Hansen 
Safety ................................. Lyndell Wilken 
Summer Camp ...................... John Jacobsen 
Summer Trips ........................ Dave Cooper 
Trail Maintenance ........................ Matt Bell 
Winter Trips ........................ Dave Lodeesen 
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Writing & Editorial Staff: 
Janet Jacobsen, Lou Maenz 

Copy Editors: 
Jorry Rolfe, Ethel Weltman  

Graphics Design & Desktop Publishing: 
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Welcome New Members! 

GLENN MEARES 1927ï2017 

A M   G  M  will be held at the Obsidian Lodge from 
1ï3 , Saturday, March 31. 

Editorôs Note: Glennôs obituary appeared in the October Obsidian Bulletin. 
His complete obituary can be found in the October 29, 2017 issue of the  
Register-Guard. 

Winter Trips Needs Your Help!! 
I  ô           , but 
we need winter trip leaders until the winter season closes March 31! Winter trips 

arenôt all about skiing and snowshoeing; this time of year we do hikes that we donôt 
do as much in the summer. Even if you havenôt led a hike we need you, and we can 
help you set it up! Pick an easy trip, something youôve done, perhaps, or something 
you want to do with other people. Club members love to see places they havenôt 
been before. In town we have Spencer Butte and Mt. Pisgah, of course, but we also 
have many parks, including new Suzanne Arlie, miles of river walks, 
and interesting places to unwind after the effort!  

Out of town, there are coast hikes like Tahkenitch, Cape Mountain, Heceta 
Head, beach hikes, and Cape Perpetua. Nearby are Drift Creek Wilderness and 
Marys Peakðwhich has a long way, an intermediate way, and a short way up. Wa-
terfalls are great this time of year, be they Sahalie and Koosah, Alsea and Green 
Creek, Spirit and Moon, Sweet Creek or ones you know of that maybe others 
havenôt seen.  

You choose the hike, decide how many hikers you want to have, and ask anyone 
on the Winter Trips Committee what you need to do. Leading isnôt difficult, and it 
is deeply appreciated by club members! Contact winter trips at winter trips at 
wintertrips@obsidians.org. 

Michael Smith, Winter Trips Committee member 

Membership Count 

 Active 392 
 Honorary 6 
 Junior 11 
 Life 17 

ðððððð 
 Total 426 

M  R    ô    subject to board approval 
at the Feb. board meeting. Thanks to her for being willing to take over this 

important position. 

Thanks also to Kathy Randall for all her hard work. 

John Cooper 

http://www.obsidians.org/
mailto:bulletin@obsidians.org
mailto:wintertrips@obsidians.org
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Thank You, Thank You, Thank You! 

2018 Premium Members 

2018 Committee Members 
Bus: Sharon Cutsforth (Chair), Judy Adamcyk, Tom Adamcyk, Rick Ahrens, Ethel Allen, Barbara Beard, Paul Beard, 
Marcia Claypool, Judy Garwood, Verna Kocken, Vern Marsonette, Lenore McManigal, Jim Northrop, Don Payne, 
Judy Phelps, Liz Reanier, and Mary Ellen West. 

Climbs: Maryanne Reiter (Chair), Wayne Deeter, Eric Gran, Brian Hamilton, Marci Hansen, Danni Harris, Marge Huseman, 
Juli McGlinsky, Danny Manning, and Dalen Willhite. 

Concessions: Carla Cooper (Chair), Judy Adamcyk, Keiko Bryan, Cindy Cowell, Darlene Mancuso, and Nancy Whitfield. 

SciEd/Conservation: Jorry Rolfe (Chair), Joella Ewing, Tom Rundle, and Randy Sinnott. 

Entertainment: Lana Lindstrom/Emily Rice (Co-chairs). Dave Cooper, Joella Ewing, Richard Hughes, Yuan Hopkins, 
Mary Livingston, Toresa Martell, Emily Rice, and June Sutterfield. 

Extended Trips: Lana Lindstrom (Chair), Kathy Randall, Diane Schechter, Chris Shuraleff, Chris Stockdale, and 
Nancy Whitfield. 

Finance: Stewart Hoeg (Chair), Dan Christensen, Dave Hawkins, and Lana Lindstrom. 

Lodge Building: David Cooper (Chair), Brian Hamilton, John Jacobsen, Meg Kieran, Vern Marsonette, Teresa Martel, 
Doug Nelson, and Dorene Steggell. 

Lodge Grounds: John Jacobsen (Chair), Brad Bennett, David Cooper, Carla Emlen, and Jim Northrop. 

Librarian/Historian: Lenore McManigal. 

Membership: Diane Schechter (Chair), Roberta Chord, Daphne James, Carla Lyon, Judy Sinnott, and John Jacobsen. 

Online/Webmaster: Wayne Deeter. 

Publications/Bulletin: Lou Maenz (Chair), Carla Cooper, Bea Fontana, Stewart Hoeg, Janet Jacobsen, Jorry Rolfe, Ethel Weltman, 
and Tom Adamcyk, Don Baldwin, Sharon Cutsforth, Jan Danforth, Clara Emlen, Margaret Prentice, and Yuan Hopkins. 

Publicity: Marci Hansen (Chair), Carla Cooper, Brian Hamilton, Mark Hougardy, John Jacobsen, and Darko Sojak. 

Safety: Lyndell Wilken (Chair), Dave Cooper, John Hegg, Jim Northrup, Maryanne Reiter, and Mike Smith. 

Summer Camp: John Jacobsen (Chair), and Lana Lindstrom. 

Summer Trips: David Cooper (Chair), Jan Anselmo, Mari Baldwin, Suzanne Cieutat, Steve Cordon, Joella Ewing, 
Jane Hackett, Lana Lindstrom, Kathy Randall, and Mike Smith. 

Trail Maintenance: Matt Bell (Chair), Dan Gilmore, Todd Larsen, and Pat Soussan. 

Winter Trips: Dave Lodeesen (Chair), Daphne James, Darian Morray, Michael Smith, and David Strutin. 

Platinum Members 
($200 or more) 

Dick Hildreth 
Kathryn Madden 
John McManigal 
Laura Osinga 

Gold Members  
($100ï199): 

Barbara Aten 
Joan Bradley 
Deb Carver 
Bea Fontana 
Janet Jacobsen 
John Jacobsen 
Michael Landes 
Darian Morray 
Karen Morray 
Jim Northrop 
Jack OôDonnell 

John Pegg 
Wes Prouty 
Kathy Randall 
Nancy Raymond 
David Strutin 
Judy Terry 
Elise Weldon 
Sue Wolling 

Silver Members 
($50ï99): 

Don Baldwin 
Larry Banks 
Jane Beckwith 
Louise Behnke 
Donald Bienvenue 
Dianna Bordewick 
Ben Brown 
Max Brown 
Hal Busby 

Rob Castleberry 
Dan Christensen 
Carla Cooper 
David Cooper 
Steve Cordon 
Sharon Cutsforth 
Wendy Dame 
Don Doerr 
Jim Duncan 
Sharon Duncan 
Larry Dunlap 
Clara Emlen 
Jack Ewing 
Joella Ewing 
Jacquie Fern 
Margot Fetz 
Leah Firth 
Bob Foster 
Judy Garwood 
Elizabeth Glover 

Kellie Green 
Vicky Hanson 
Richard Heinzkill 
Scott Hovis 
Diantha Hull 

Brenda Kameenui 
Verna Kocken 
Bill Lowder 
Carla Lyon 

Patricia Mac Afee 
Helen Martz 
Juli McGlinsky 
Lynn Meacham 
David Meredith 
Sam Miller 
Greg Milliman 
Joe Moll 
Kana Moll 

Natalie Newlove 
Daniel Phillips 

Lin Pierce 
Virginia Prouty  
Liz Reanier 
Judy Riggs 
Ruth Romoser 
Tom Rundle 
Karla Rusow 
Gordon Sayre 
Carol Scherer 
Debra Schwartz 
Velma Shirk 
Richard Sundt 
June Sutterfield 
Pamela Swisher 
Ron Swisher 

Harold Thompson 
Eric Thornton 
Nancy Whitfield 
Lyndell Wilken 
Tommy Young 
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A  I         O  95 A  O  
H , I was prepared to talk to people about the building of the Lodge, the memorial 
fireplace, and the Three Peaks etching. But the woman before me asked: ñWho was 

Chief Packhorse? Was he a Native American?ò The short answer: ñNo.ò Why that name 
appears on the honorary plaque above the Lodge fireplace takes a bit more explaining. 

Our club was first formed in 1927, after an unsuccessful attempt to find two climbers, caught on the Three Sisters by an early 
snowstorm, pointed to the need for a local mountaineering club. Our charter members chose the name Eugene Outdoor Club. 

The Club held their first summer outing during August 1928 at Obsidian Camp, which is five miles in from Frog Camp. During 
this camp those in attendance climbed the Husband on Monday, the North Sister on Tuesday, the Middle Sister on Wednesday, 
rested Thursday, and on Friday climbed the South Sister. 0n the way back while walking through the black Obsidian on the ground 
someone remarked that after four mountains in five days they were just about as brown and tough as the Obsidian on the ground. 
The idea grew and at the next annual meeting it was unanimously decided to change the name of the Club to óThe 0bsidians, Inc.ô 1 

Although they did not officially change the club name during that first Summer Camp, they did start spin-off groups of óChiefsô 
and óPrincessesô to be comprised of individuals who had climbed all three of the Sister mountains. They gave colorful names to the 
initiates: Chief Horsefeathers, Smoketurner, Kodak, Skyhook, Spreadeagle; Princess Dawn, Lightfoot, Sunbeam, Falling Star, Snow-
flake. These two social groups were never written into the Obsidian by-laws, but were comprised of hard-working, service-minded 
individuals who did much over the years for the club as well as for the community at large. In recent years, the group has faded away 
for lack of interest. Three-Peak awards and patches (begun in 1948) continue to give recognition to our climbers and their bonds of 
friendship and trust. 

Dorr Hamlin joined the Obsidians in 1929. His wife Myrtie joined the following year. Dorr became a Chief in 1933 and was 
given the name Chief Packhorse. Myrtie became Princess Drifting Cloud in 1932. Dorr was elected to the board in 1933 and 
served as President in 1935. He was awarded Honorary Membership in the 1950s. 

Dorr died in January 1955. Myrtie asked that any contributions to his memory be made to a Dorr Hamlin Memorial Fund for 
a memorial, possibly a fireplace, to be built into our own clubhouse. 

Of course for there to be a fireplace, there had to be a clubhouse. Over the years the Obsidians met at almost every place one 
can imagine. And our equipment was in everyoneôs home. And may possibly still be some of our stuff hidden away in some base-
ment. Over the years the building fund was being continually added to by various ways among them being lots of rummage sales 
and other events by the Princesses.2 In the meantime, the club rented space at cabins up the McKenzie Highway. There was de-
bate as to whether to build our Lodge high in the mountains or here in town. In 1936 there was renewed interest in getting it 
done. Dorr Hamlin headed up the Lodge Finance Committee. 

Construction of the Lodge began in 1960, five years after Dorrôs passing. An excerpt from the November 1960 Bulletin reads:  

MEMORIAL TO DORR HAMLIN: 
Fortunate indeed are those of us who knew Dorr. His inimitable wit his untiring efforts toward making oneôs membership in the Ob-

sidians more enjoyable and his dependability have not been exceeded by anyone. For a number of years he was caretaker of our lodge up 
at Camp Belknap and many is the time that he has gone up there and worked all day. When Dorr passed on Obsidians were asked to do-
nate, in lieu of flowers, to a fireplace fund for when we should build our new clubhouse. Myrtie says that if her memory serves her right 
something like 200 contributions came in for this purpose attesting to Dorrôs popularity. Dorr, over the years was a tireless worker to-
wards the clubhouse that he knew someday would be built, and part of our ability to build at all goes to Dorr Hamlinôs efforts. 

Myrtie contributed the additional money needed to  
pay for the memorial fireplace in the Lodge.  

Who was Chief Packhorse? 
The Story of our Lodge Fireplace 

by Bea Fontana 

1 from the January 1975 Obsidian Bulletin, p.4      2 excerpted from the December 1971 Obsidian Bulletin, p.1 

Above: Andirons crafted by Ray Harris in 1961 using railroad rails. 
Ray was employed by Southern Pacific at that time. 

Right: (1961) óFunny papers. Sunday.ô 
Mark McLaughlin, Bill Beaman, Jim Dotson 

(relaxing, morning after Chiefs initiation, in front of the fireplace) 



 

February 2018  Page 5 

Fast forward to 1982. As a newly elected board member, I 
agreed to take over the Building Committee from Clarence 
Landes who had chaired that committee since 1969. The first few 
years of my tenure were spent contesting residency of the Lodge 
with the surrounding wildlife. First it was woodpeckers boring 
holes in the cedar siding. (Note: the first mention of this problem 
is in a Nov. ô62 Bulletin!) Then it was packrats that had taken up 
residence in the roofðour first clue being their droppings raining 
down into the assembly room. We replaced the roof and evicted 
the unwanted tenants. We removed colonies of honeybees from 
the rafter spaces above the board roomðtwice! The clue that 
time was the honey trickling down the sheetrock. 

As for the fireplace, we did hire a mason to repair the fire-
brick lining that first year, but it was not then on my radar to 
make any cosmetic changes. Three years later, I was chatting 
with Art Johnson, a 30-year member. (Art who was 89, had 
recently retired from serving as the clubôs Librarian/Historian.) 
We were standing in the hallway behind the fireplace, where 
we could see through to the main room via 4-inch wide gaps 
either side of the fireplace. I asked him about the gaps, which 
had been puzzling me: ñWhy did the builders leave that 
spaceðdid it have to do with clearance to combustibles?ò His 

answer was: ñOh no, it was because when they built the fire-
place, the club could only afford simple cinderblock. But they 
left room to add a decorative facing later.ò The light came oné 

    The building committee (which consisted of myself, Dallas 
Cole, Dan Sellard and Gene Thaxton) felt that completion of 
the fireplace facing would be a good and fitting 25th anniversary 
present to the Obsidian Lodge. The Board of Directors con-
curred; so we set to work planning how we would like it to look 
and then searching for a mason who could make it happen. 

    We spent a bit of time looking at more decorative rock 
choices, but quickly decided to instead use basalt from the 
Springfield Quarry. This was only partly because it would be 
the least expensive. I liked the idea of using local rock, and of 
course it would also match our memorial óclimbingô wall. 

    I made nine drawings of possible stone arrangements, and we 
chose one that had a stratified look to it. I made a 3-D model 
with which to convey to the mason how we hoped it would look. 

We interviewed three local masons, and received bids from two of them. Both bids were reasonable, so we chose the mason 
who had shown us the greatest amount of previous work in basalt, even though his bid was somewhat higher. (We had budgeted 
$2,000 for the project. Our mason, Tom Mains, had bid $1,160.) 

Volunteers did the preparatory work, attaching metal ties to the cinderblock, and removing the memorial plaque. It was suggest-
ed that we not bother to re-install the plaque. At the time I knew nothing about Dorr Hamlin, but sensed that it was important to 
keep it. I took it to Royal Awards to have the surface re-polished, and instructed Tom to include a flat space that would accomo-
date the plaque. (I re-installed the plaque after everything else had been completed.) Wes Prouty constructed and installed the solid 
cedar cap, which would form a simple but effective transition between the stonework and the cedar paneling above it. 

The fire screen had been mounted several inches above the fireplace opening, and extended a foot either side of it. We want-
ed the new screen to fit inside the opening, so as to not hide any of the stonework. After shopping around, I concluded that we 
could spend a lot of money and still end up with something nowhere as nice as the old screen; so I took the track and valance to 
a decorative iron shop, and had them cut it down and weld on new ends. (I cut down the curtain myself.) Total cost: $15. 

It was an interesting and often frustrating project for both the mason and myself. Sometimes it came together nicelyðat other 
times it necessitated a compromise between our preconceived idea how of it would look, and what the rock was actually willing to do. 
We destroyed several carefully chosen pieces of rock in the attempt to fit them into the shape suggesting a lintel above the opening. 
On one of our trips to the quarry, to collect rock weôd scouted earlier, we found ourselves no longer able to reach that part of the quar-
ryðthey had blasted in the interim. Amazing what a few sticks of dynamite and monster earthmovers can do to the topography! Tom 
Mains was a jewel, he was patient and maintained his good humor thoughout. He completed the work in just under three weeks. 

Authorôs note: As I combed our archives, and read through past Bulletins, it was brought home to me as never before, that our 
elegant Lodge,  came about as the result of layers upon layers of volunteer efforts over the past 95 years. They dreamed it; they 
raised fundsðdollar by dollar; they contributed their time, labor and skills to make it happen.  

Our fireplace circa 1962 
The 48-star flag was donated by Harmon Pennoyer. 

Bob Medill added two more stars, and hung it above the fireplace. 
NOTE: It still looked just like this 20 years later, with the exception of 

 a fire screen having been mounted across the opening. 

The fireplace model made for the mason. 
























